Registration of a Charge

Company name: PRETTY GREEN LIMITED

Company number: 05914755

Received for Electronic Filing: 31/07/2017



Details of Charge

Date of creation: 26/07/2017

Charge code: 0591 4755 0004

Persons entitled: ROCKPOOL (SECURITY TRUSTEE) LIMITED (AS SECURITY TRUSTEE)

Brief description: UNIT 36, RESORTS WORLD, BIRMINGHAM B40 1PU UNIT L7, BULLRING

LINK, BIRMINGHAM GROUND FLOOR, 15-16 DUKES LANE, BRIGHTON

UNIT 22-24 ROYAL ARCADE, CARDIFF 9 KING EDWARD STREET, VICTORIA QUARTER, LEEDS AND REGISTERED AT THE LAND REGISTRY WITH TITLE NUMBER YY6026 17/18 MANESTY'S LANE, LIVERPOOL ONE AND REGISTERED AT THE LAND REGISTRY WITH TITLE NUMBER MS618367 BASEMENT, GROUND FLOOR AND FIRST FLOOR, 57 CARNABY STREET, LONDON W1 1 AND 2A TILEYARD STUDIOS, TILEYARD ROAD, LONDON N7 UNIT GB THE MANCHESTER CLUB, MANCHESTER 81 KING STREET, MANCHESTER M2 4ST AND REGISTERED AT THE LAND REGISTRY WITH TITLE NUMBER MAN191066 124 GRAINGER STREET AND 20 CENTRAL ARCADE, NEWCASTLE

UPON TYNE GROUND FLOOR AND BASEMENT 5 VICTORIA STREET, NOTTINGHAM NG1 2EW UNITS 11 AND 12 SUTTONS BUSINESS PARK, READING, BERKSHIRE AND REGISTERED AT THE LAND REGISTRY WITH TITLE NUMBER BK466813 WEST WING, FIRST FLOOR, CENTRAL POINT, 25-31 LONDON STREET, READING RG1 4PS UNIT 4, PRESTON ROAD, READING RG2 OBE 18 HIGH STREET, MEADOWHALL CENTRE, SHEFFIELD AND REGISTERED AT THE LAND REGISTRY WITH TITLE NUMBER SYK623030 SU1085 WESTFIELD STRATFORD ALL OF THE COMPANY'S INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS AS MORE PARTICULARLY DETAILED IN PART 2 OF THE INSTRUMENT. FOR

FURTHER DETAILS PLEASE REFER TO THE INSTRUMENT.

Contains fixed charge(s).

Contains floating charge(s) (floating charge covers all the property or undertaking of the company).

Contains negative pledge.

Authentication of Form

This form was authorised by: a person with an interest in the registration of the charge.

Authentication of Instrument

Certification statement: I CERTIFY THAT SAVE FOR MATERIAL REDACTED PURSUANT

TO S.859G OF THE COMPANIES ACT 2006 THE ELECTRONIC COPY INSTRUMENT DELIVERED AS PART OF THIS APPLICATION FOR REGISTRATION IS A CORRECT COPY OF THE ORIGINAL

INSTRUMENT.

Certified by: CAROLINE HAYDEN MATTHEWS BOND DICKINSON LLP



CERTIFICATE OF THE REGISTRATION OF A CHARGE

Company number: 5914755

Charge code: 0591 4755 0004

The Registrar of Companies for England and Wales hereby certifies that a charge dated 26th July 2017 and created by PRETTY GREEN LIMITED was delivered pursuant to Chapter A1 Part 25 of the Companies Act 2006 on 31st July 2017.

Given at Companies House, Cardiff on 2nd August 2017

The above information was communicated by electronic means and authenticated by the Registrar of Companies under section 1115 of the Companies Act 2006





| DATED | Z6 J | ALY | 2017 | |
|-------|-----------------------|--------------------|-----------------------|------|
| | | | | |
| (1) | PRETTY GREEN GF | ROUP LIMITED AND (| OTHERS | |
| (2) | ROCKPOOL (SECU | RITY TRUSTEE) LIMI | TED (as Security Trus | tee) |
| | | | | |
| COMPO | SITE GUARANTEE AND DE | BENTURE | | |

CONTENTS

| 1 | DEFINITIONS | |
|----|--|-----|
| 2 | COVENANT TO PAY AND GUARANTEE | 4 |
| 3 | CHARGING PROVISIONS | 5 |
| 4 | CONVERSION OF FLOATING CHARGE | 7 |
| 5 | NEGATIVE PLEDGE AND RESTRICTION ON DISPOSALS | 7 |
| 6 | CONTINUING SECURITY | 9 |
| 7 | UNDERTAKINGS | 10 |
| 8 | SECURITY PROTECTIONS | 11 |
| 9 | ENFORCEMENT | 13 |
| 10 | APPOINTMENT OF RECEIVER OR ADMINISTRATOR | 14 |
| 11 | POWER OF ATTORNEY | 15 |
| 12 | APPLICATION OF SECURITY PROCEEDS | 15 |
| 13 | COSTS AND EXPENSES | 16 |
| 14 | SET-OFF | 16 |
| 15 | DEFAULT INTEREST | 16 |
| 16 | DEFERRAL OF GUARANTOR'S RIGHTS | 16 |
| 17 | INVESTIGATIONS | 17 |
| 18 | NOTICES | 17 |
| 19 | MISCELLANEOUS | 18 |
| 20 | RELEASE | 18 |
| 21 | LIABILITY JOINT AND SEVERAL | 18 |
| 22 | TRUSTEE PROVISIONS | 19 |
| 23 | COUNTERPARTS | 19 |
| 24 | GOVERNING LAW & JURISDICTION | 19 |
| | SCHEDULE 1 CHARGORS | 20 |
| | SCHEDULE 2 PROPERTIES | 21 |
| | SCHEDIUE 3 GUARANTEE PROVISIONS | 3/1 |

| THIS COMPOSITE GUARANTEE AND DEBENTURE IS MADE ON THE ZG DAY OF | JULY 201 | No please |
|---|----------|-----------|
| 2017 | | |

BY:

THOSE ENTITIES whose details are set out in Schedule 1 to this Composite Guarantee and Debenture (each a "Chargor" and together the "Chargors").

IN FAVOUR OF:

ROCKPOOL (SECURITY TRUSTEE) LIMITED (company number 08129241) whose registered office is at 52 Grosvenor Gardens, London SW1W 0AU (the "Trustee") as security trustee for the Secured Parties.

WHEREAS:

- (A) Each Chargor enters into this Composite Guarantee and Debenture for the purposes of, inter alia, securing their liabilities to the Secured Parties under the Finance Documents.
- (B) The board of directors of each Chargor is satisfied that the giving of the guarantees and security contained or provided for in this Composite Guarantee and Debenture is in the interests of that Chargor and has passed a resolution to that effect.

This witnesses as follows:

1 DEFINITIONS

1.1 In this Composite Guarantee and Debenture:

"Assets" means the whole of the property (including uncalled capital) which is or may be from time to time comprised in the property and undertaking of each of the Chargors

"Consent" means the written consent of a landlord to charge the relevant Excluded Property, in a form acceptable to the Trustee (acting reasonably).

"Deed of Priorities" means the deed of priorities between Pretty Green Limited, the Trustee and Barclays Bank PLC dated 19 June 2017.

"Event of Default" means any breach by any party (other than the Trustee or the Secured Parties) of or non-compliance by any party (other than the Trustee or the Secured Parties) with the provisions of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture, any Finance Document or any other document evidencing the Secured Liabilities from time to time

"Excluded Property" means any asset which is subject to a term which either:

- (a) prohibits a Chargor from creating security over its interest in such asset or from alienating in any way the contract containing such term; or
- (b) which requires the consent of any third party prior to the creation of such security or such alienation and such consent shall not have been previously obtained; or
- (c) provides that the lease, license, insurances or contract containing such term shall be liable to forfeiture or early termination if such security shall be created or such alienation shall be effected;

"Finance Documents" means, together:

- (a) the term loan facility agreement between (1) Novus Lending Limited and (2) Pretty Green Limited dated 19 June 2017:
- (b) the debenture granted Pretty Green Limited in favour of the Security Trustee dated 19 June 2017;
- the term loan facility agreement between (1) Novus Lending Limited and (2) the Parent dated on or about the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture;
- (d) the term loan facility agreement between (1) Madala Limited and (2) the Parent dated on or about the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture,
- (e) the term loan facility agreement between (1) AJE Finance Limited and (2) the Parent dated on or about the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture;
- (f) the Secured Mezzanine Loan Note Instrument;
- (g) this Composite Guarantee and Debenture;
- (h) the Deed of Priorities; and
- (i) any other agreement designated as a finance document by the Security Trustee in writing form time to time

"Group" means the Parent, each of its Subsidiaries, any Holding Company of the Parent, any Holding Company of that Holding Company and all Subsidiaries of those Holding Companies and "Group Company" is construed accordingly

"Guarantee" means the guarantee set out at clause 2.2 of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture

"Limitation Acts" means the Limitation Act 1980 and the Foreign Limitation Periods Act 1984

"Parent" means Pretty Green Group Limited (company number 10781450)

"Permitted Finance Agreement" means the sales finance agreement made between Pretty Green Limited and Barclays Bank PLC dated 8 December 2011:

"Permitted Security" means, together:

- (a) the all assets debenture granted by Pretty Green Limited in favour of Barclays Bank PLC dated 31 August 2010 creating fixed and floating charges over the assets and undertaking of Pretty Green Limited; and
- (b) the charge over deposit account granted by Pretty Green Limited in favour of Barclays Bank PLC dated 8 February 2012,

"properties" means at any time the freehold, heritable and leasehold properties of the Chargors at that time but excluding the Excluded Property unless and until the Consent is obtained

"Receiver" means an administrative receiver, receiver and manager or other receiver appointed pursuant to this Composite Guarantee and Debenture in respect of a Chargor over all or any of the Assets charged by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture

"Release Date" the date on which the Trustee releases the Chargors from the Guarantee in accordance with clause 17

"Secured Liabilities" means all present and future obligations and liabilities (whether actual or contingent and whether owed jointly or severally or alone or in any other capacity whatsoever) of the Parent, each Group Company and each Chargor to the Secured Parties including, without limitation, under the Finance Documents in whatever currency denominated, whether actual or contingent and whether owed jointly or severally or as principal or as surety or in some other capacity, including any liability in respect of any further advances made under the Finance Documents or otherwise, together with all expenses and all interest thereon

"Secured Mezzanine Loan Note Instrument" means the instrument constituting the £3,850,000 10% Secured Mezzanine Loan Notes of the Parent dated on or about the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture

"Secured Parties" means, together:

- (a) the Trustee;
- (b) Rockpool Investment Nominee Limited (company number 8086717);
- (c) Novus Lending Limited, a company incorporated and registered in England and Wales with company number 08034441 whose registered office is 52 Grosvenor Gardens, London, SW1W 0AU;
- (d) Madala Limited, a company incorporated and registered in England and Wales with company number 9674415 whose registered office is at Stables Cottage, the Fields, Keevil, Trowbridge, Cheshire, BA14 6NH;
- (e) AJE Finance Limited, a company incorporated and registered in England and Wales with company number 10272526 whose registered office is at 19 Holne Chase, London, N2 0QL;
- (f) the holders from time to time of notes constituted under the Secured Mezzanine Loan Notes Instrument, and
- (g) any other party to which, with the Security Trustee's written consent, a Chargor owes Secured Liabilities from time to time;

and Secured Party shall be construed accordingly

"Security Trust Deed" means the security trust deed dated on or around the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture and entered into by the Trustee in favour of the Secured Parties

"Subsidiary" and "Holding Company" shall have the meanings given to them in Section 1159 of the Companies Act 2006 (including any Subsidiary acquired after the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture) and "Subsidiaries" shall mean all or any of them, as appropriate.

1.2 References to:

- 1.2.1 statutes, statutory provisions and other legislation shall include all amendments, substitutions, modifications and re-enactments for the time being in force and shall include any orders, regulations, instruments or other subordinate legislation made under the relevant legislation;
- 1.2.2 "control" of any company shall be interpreted in accordance with Section 1124 of the Corporation Tax Act 2010;
- 1.2.3 "including" shall not be construed as limiting the generality of the words preceding it;
- 1.2.4 this Composite Guarantee and Debenture shall include the Schedules to it;
- 1.2.5 any term or phrase defined in the Companies Act 2006 (as amended from time to time) shall bear the same meaning in this Composite Guarantee and Debenture;
- 1.2.6 words importing the singular shall include the plural and vice versa and words denoting any gender shall include all genders:
- 1.2.7 this Composite Guarantee and Debenture and any provisions of it or any other document referred to in this Composite Guarantee and Debenture shall be construed as references to it in force for the time being as amended, varied, supplemented, restated, substituted or novated from time to time;
- 1.2.8 any person are to be construed to include references to a corporation, firm, company, partnership, joint venture, unincorporated body of persons, individual or any state or agency of a state, whether or not a separate legal entity:
- 1.2.9 any person are to be construed to include that person's assignees or transferees or successors in title, whether direct or indirect;
- 1.2.10 clause headings are for ease of reference only and are not to affect the interpretation of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture; and
- 1.2.11 the "Trustee" means Rockpool (Security Trustee) Limited and its successors, transferees and assignees from time to time.
- 1.3 The terms of the documents under which the Secured Liabilities arise and of any side letters between any Chargor and the Trustee in relation thereto are incorporated herein to the extent required for any purported disposition of the Assets (or any of them) contained in this Composite Guarantee and Debenture to be a valid disposition in accordance with section 2(1) of the Law of Property (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1989.

2 COVENANT TO PAY AND GUARANTEE

- 2.1 Each Chargor covenants with the Trustee (as security trustee for the Secured Parties) that it will pay, perform and discharge the Secured Liabilities as and when the same fall due for payment in accordance with the terms of the Finance Documents or, in the absence of any such express terms, on demand.
- 2.2 Each Chargor irrevocably and unconditionally jointly and severally:

- 2.2.1 guarantees to the Trustee (as security trustee for the Secured Parties) the punctual payment, performance and discharge by the Parent, each Group Company and each other Chargor of the Secured Liabilities;
- 2.2.2 undertakes with the Trustee (as security trustee for the Secured Parties) that whenever the Parent, a Group Company or another Chargor does not pay any amount or perform or discharge any obligation in respect of the Secured Liabilities when due, that Chargor shall immediately on demand pay that amount or perform or discharge that obligation as if it was the principal obligor; and
- 2.2.3 agrees with the Trustee (as security trustee for the Secured Parties) that if, for any reason, any amount claimed by the Trustee (whether for its own account or as trustee) or the Secured Parties under this clause 2.2 is not recoverable on the basis of a guarantee, it will be liable as a principal debtor and primary obligor to indemnify the Trustee on demand against any cost, loss or liability the Trustee (whether for its own account or as trustee) and/or the Secured Parties incurs as a result of a Group Company or another Chargor not paying any amount or performing or discharging any obligation expressed to be payable by it or otherwise due from it in respect of the Secured Liabilities on the date when it is expressed to be due. The amount payable by a Chargor under this indemnity will not exceed the amount it would have had to pay under this clause 2.2 if the amount claimed had been recoverable on the basis of a guarantee.
- 2.3 The Guarantee given pursuant to clause 2.2 is given subject to and with the benefit of the guarantee provisions set forth in Schedule 3.

3 CHARGING PROVISIONS

- 3.1 Each Chargor with full title guarantee hereby charges to the Trustee (as security trustee for the Secured Parties) as a continuing security for the payment or discharge of the Secured Liabilities:
 - 3.1.1 by way of legal mortgage all estates or interests in the freehold and leasehold property described in Part 1 of Schedule 2 together with all present and future buildings, fixtures (including trade and tenant's fixtures), plant and machinery which are at any time on any such property;
 - 3.1.2 by way of fixed charge:
 - 3.1.2.1 all estates or interests in any freehold or leasehold property belonging to the Chargor now or at any time after the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture (other than any property charged in terms of sub-clause 3.1.1 above and excluding the Excluded Property unless and until the Consent is obtained)) together with all buildings, fixtures (including trade and tenant's fixtures), plant and machinery which are at any time on the property;
 - 3.1.2.2 all present and future interests of the Chargor in or over land or the proceeds of sale of it and all present and future licences of the Chargor to enter upon or use land and the benefit of all other agreements relating to land to which it is or may become party or otherwise entitled and all fixtures (including trade and tenant's fixtures) which are at any time on the property charged under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture but excluding the Excluded Property unless and until the Consent is obtained;

- 3.1.2.3 all present and future plant and machinery not otherwise charged under this clause 3 and all other present and future chattels of the Chargor (excluding any of the same for the time being forming part of the Chargor's stock in trade or work in progress);
- 3.1.2.4 the shares listed in Part 3 of Schedule 2 and all present and future stocks, shares and other securities owned (at law or in equity) by the Chargor and all rights and interests accruing or offered at any time in relation to them;
- 3.1.2.5 all rights and interests in and claims under all policies of insurance and assurance held or to be held by or inuring to the benefit of the Chargor and the benefit of all rights and claims to which the Chargor is now or may be entitled under any contracts;
- 3.1.2.6 the intellectual property rights and interests listed in Part 2 of Schedule 2 and all other patents, patent applications, trade marks, trade mark applications, trading names, brand names, service marks, copyrights, rights in the nature of copyright, moral rights, inventions, design rights, registered designs, all trade secrets and know-how, computer rights, programmes, systems, tapes, disks, software, all applications for registration of any of them and other intellectual property rights held or to be held by the Chargor or in which it may have an interest and the benefit of all present and future agreements relating to the use of or licensing or exploitation of any such rights (owned by the Chargor or others) and all present and future fees, royalties or similar income derived from or incidental to any of the foregoing in any part of the world;
- 3.1.2.7 all the Chargor's goodwill and uncalled capital for the time being;
- 3.1.2.8 all present and future book and other debts and monetary claims of the Chargor whether payable now or in the future and the benefit of all present and future rights and claims of the Chargor against third parties relating to them and capable of being satisfied by the payment of money (save as charged under sub-clause 3.1.2.5);
- 3.1.2.9 all present and future bank accounts, cash at bank and credit balances of the Chargor with any bank or other person whatsoever and all rights relating or attaching to them (including the right to interest);
- 3.1.2.10 all the right, title and interest of the Chargor in and to any agreement to which the Chargor is a party; and
- 3.1.3 by way of floating charge all the Assets not effectively otherwise mortgaged, charged or assigned by this clause 3, (including, without limitation, any immovable property of the Chargor in Scotland and any Assets in Scotland falling within any of the types mentioned in sub-clause 3.1.2).
- 3.2 Subject to the right of a Chargor to redeem such assignment upon the irrevocable payment or discharge in full of the Secured Liabilities, each Chargor with full title guarantee hereby assigns in favour of the Trustee (as security trustee for the Secured Parties), insofar as they are capable of being assigned by way of security all the right, title and interest of the Chargor in and to any agreement to which the Chargor is a party except to the extent that it is subject to any fixed charge created under any other provision of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.
- 3.3 To the extent that any such right, title and interest as is referred to in clause 3.2 is not assignable or capable of assignment, the assignment thereof purported to be effected by such clause shall operate as an assignment of any and all compensation, damages, income, profit or

rent which the Chargor may derive therefrom or be awarded or entitled to in respect thereof, in each case as a continuing security for the payment or discharge in full of the Secured Liabilities.

- 3.4 Any mortgage, fixed charge or other fixed security created by a Chargor in favour of the Trustee shall have priority over the floating charge created by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture, except insofar as the Trustee shall declare otherwise whether at or after the time of creation of such fixed security.
- 3.5 On request by the Trustee, each Chargor must give notice of the grant of the security and/or assignments constituted by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture to:-
 - 3.5.1.1 each tenant under a lease:
 - 3.5.1.2 each landlord of a leasehold property;
 - 3.5.1.3 each counterparty to a contract or agreement to which a Chargor is party;
 - 3.5.1.4 each insurer under any insurance policy; or
 - 3.5.1.5 each bank or financial institution with whom a bank account is held,

in each case in such form as the Trustee may specify from time to time and it shall use its reasonable endeavours to procure that the recipient of each notice acknowledges it in writing.

4 CONVERSION OF FLOATING CHARGE

- 4.1 The Trustee may, by written notice to any Chargor, immediately convert the floating charge created under sub-clause 3.1.3 into a fixed charge over any Assets specified in that notice if (a) an event under clause 10.1 occurs; or (b) the Trustee reasonably considers the Assets to be in danger of being seized or sold under any form of distress, attachment, execution or other legal process or to be otherwise in jeopardy, and the floating charge will, without notice from the Trustee, automatically be converted with immediate effect into a fixed charge:
 - 4.1.1 in respect of any Assets which become subject to a fixed charge in favour of any other person;
 - 4.1.2 in respect of all the Assets charged under sub-clause 3.1.3 if and when the Chargor ceases to carry on business or to be a going concern; and
 - 4.1.3 in respect of all the Assets on the making of an order for the compulsory winding-up of the Chargor, on the convening of a meeting for the passing of a resolution for the voluntary winding-up of the Chargor or the taking of any steps (including, without limitation, the making of an application or the giving of any notice) by the Chargor or any other person for the appointment of an administrator in respect of the Chargor.
- 4.2 Clause 4.1 will not apply to any Assets situated in Scotland if, and to the extent that, a Receiver would not be capable of exercising his powers in Scotland pursuant to Section 72 of the Insolvency Act 1986 by reason of such automatic conversion.

5 NEGATIVE PLEDGE AND RESTRICTION ON DISPOSALS

5.1 No Chargor shall without the prior written consent of the Trustee:

- 5.1.1 create or attempt to create or permit to subsist any mortgage, charge, lien (other than a lien arising in the ordinary course of business by operation of law) or encumbrance on all or any of its Assets other than the Permitted Security; or
- 5.1.2 sell, transfer, assign, factor, lease or otherwise dispose of or part with possession in any way of all or any of its Assets (other than any Assets charged pursuant to clause 3.1.2.9 or any Assets the subject of a floating charge (but not any fixed charge or mortgage) on arms' length terms in the ordinary course of trading) other than as expressly envisaged by the Permitted Finance Agreement; or
- 5.1.3 in any way dispose of the equity of redemption of any such Asset or any interest in any such Asset.
- 5.2 Each Chargor applies to the Chief Land Registrar for a restriction to be entered on the Register of Title of all present and future registered freehold and leasehold property of the Chargor in the following terms:

"No disposition or charge or other security interest of the registered estate by the proprietor of the registered estate [or by the proprietor of any registered charge] is to be registered without a written consent signed by the proprietor for the time being of the charge [date] in favour of Rockpool (Security Trustee) Limited referred to in the Charges Register or, if appropriate, signed on behalf of such proprietor by its authorised signatory".

6 FURTHER ASSURANCE

- 6.1 Each Chargor will, within 5 Business Days of the written request of the Trustee, deliver to the Trustee (or as it shall direct) all certificates and other documents of title to the stocks, shares and other securities referred to in sub-clause 3.1.2.4 above together with stock transfer forms in respect of the same executed in blank (except for the number and class of shares and the name of the transferor) and left undated. The Trustee may at any time after the enforcement of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture complete the instruments of transfer on behalf of the Chargor in favour of itself or such other person as it shall select.
- 6.2 Each Chargor (at its own cost) will on demand in writing by the Trustee execute and deliver in such form as the Trustee may reasonably require:
 - 6.2.1 a legal mortgage of any freehold or leasehold property of the Chargor which is not effectively charged by sub-clause 3.1.1 and of any freehold or leasehold property acquired by the Chargor after the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture;
 - 6.2.2 a standard security or other fixed security over the Chargor's heritable freehold, leasehold or other property;
 - 6.2.3 a fixed charge or assignment in security of any Asset subject to a floating charge under sub-clause 3.1.3;
 - 6.2.4 a chattel mortgage over such chattels, plant and machinery as the Trustee may specify; and
 - 6.2.5 a notice of any assignment of its right, title and interest to any of the agreements referred to in clause 3.2 above;

and each Chargor will execute such other deeds, documents, agreements and instruments and will otherwise do and concur in all such other acts or things as the Trustee may deem necessary for perfecting, preserving or protecting the security created (or intended to be created) by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture or for facilitating the realisation of the Assets or the exercise of any rights of the Trustee hereunder.

- 6.3 Subject always to the terms of the Deed of Priorities, the Permitted Security and/or the Permitted Finance Agreement, each Chargor shall get in and realise its book and other debts and other monies, in the ordinary course of its business and hold the proceeds of the getting in and realisation upon trust for the Trustee.
- 6.4 Paragraph 14 of Schedule B1 to the Insolvency Act 1986 (incorporated by Schedule 16 to the Enterprise Act 2002) shall apply to any floating charge created pursuant to this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.
- 6.5 In relation to any Excluded Property:
 - 6.5.1 the Chargor shall use all reasonable endeavours to procure that the relevant Consent is obtained within 90 days of the date of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture and shall, pending the issue of such Consent, notify the Trustee of the steps being taken in relation to obtaining the Consent and, promptly, when the Consent is obtained.
 - 6.5.2 immediately upon any Consent being obtained, the Excluded Property shall become the subject of an effective charge pursuant to, and in accordance with, Clause 3.1.1 and the Chargor shall promptly deliver a copy of the Consent to the Trustee; and
 - 6.5.3 the Chargor shall hold all its right, title and interest in the Excluded Property on trust for the Trustee until the Consent is obtained.

7 CONTINUING SECURITY

- 7.1 The security constituted by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture will be a continuing security for the Secured Liabilities notwithstanding any intermediate payment or settlement of all or any part of the Secured Liabilities or other matter or thing whatsoever and will be without prejudice and in addition to any other right, remedy or security of whatever sort which the Trustee may hold at any time for the Secured Liabilities or any other obligation whatsoever and will not be affected by any release, reassignment or discharge of such other right remedy or security or the liquidation or other incapacity or any change in the constitution of any Group Company.
- 7.2 This Composite Guarantee and Debenture is a continuing guarantee and will extend to the ultimate balance of all the Secured Liabilities, regardless of any intermediate payment or discharge in whole or in part.
- 7.3 This Composite Guarantee and Debenture is in addition to, and without prejudice to and shall not merge with, any other right, remedy, guarantee or security which the Trustee may at any time hold for any of the Secured Liabilities.
- 7.4 The Chargors waive any right they may have of first requiring the Trustee to proceed against or enforce any other rights or security or claim payment from any person before claiming from a Chargor under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.

8 UNDERTAKINGS

8.1 Each Chargor will:

- 8.1.1 at all times comply with the terms of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture and of all agreements relating to the Secured Liabilities;
- 8.1.2 keep the Assets in good and substantial repair and in good working order and condition, ordinary wear and tear excepted;
- 8.1.3 preserve and maintain all intellectual property rights owned or used by the Chargor (including, without limitation, those referred to in clause 3.1.2.6);
- 8.1.4 comply in all material respects with the terms of all applicable laws and regulations including (without limitation) all environmental laws, legislation relating to public health, town & country planning, control and handling of hazardous substances or waste, fire precautions and health and safety at work;
- 8.1.5 promptly notify the Trustee of the acquisition by the Chargor of any estate or interest in any freehold, heritable or leasehold property;
- 8.1.6 ensure that all of the Assets that are insurable, are insured with reputable insurance companies or underwriters to such extent and against such risks as is normal for prudent companies in businesses similar to those of the Chargor (or as otherwise requested in writing by the Trustee from time to time) and (without limitation to the generality of the foregoing):
 - 8.1.6.1 pay all premiums and other monies due and payable under all such insurances and, upon written request to do so by the Trustee, provide premium receipts or any other evidence of payment promptly; and
 - 8.1.6.2 ensure that the interest of the Trustee is noted on the policies in respect of such insurances or, at the written request of the Trustee, that such policies contain such other provisions for the protection of the Trustee as the Trustee may from time to time reasonably require,
- 8.1.7 at the written request of the Trustee, deposit with the Trustee all deeds, certificates and documents of title relating to the Assets or any part thereof charged by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture and all policies of insurance and assurance;
- 8.1.8 promptly pay or cause to be paid and indemnify the Trustee and any Receiver or administrator against all present and future rent, rates, taxes, duties, charges, assessments, impositions and outgoings whatsoever now or at any time in the future payable in respect of any of its properties (or any part thereof) or by the owner or occupier thereof;
- 8.1.9 not, without the prior written consent of the Trustee, make any structural or material alteration to or to the user of any of its properties or do or permit to be done anything which is a "development" within the meaning of the Town and Country Planning Acts from time to time (or any orders or regulations under such Acts) or do or permit to be done any act, matter or thing where to do so would have a material and adverse effect on the value of any of its properties or on the marketability of any of such properties;

- 8.1.10 not, without the prior written consent of the Trustee, grant any lease of, part with possession or share occupation of, the whole or any part of any of its properties or confer any licence, right or interest to occupy or grant any licence or permission to assign, under-let or part with possession of the same in any way which is likely to have a material and adverse effect upon the value of any of such properties;
- 8.1.11 not, without the prior written consent of the Trustee, vary, surrender, cancel or dispose of, or permit to be forfeit, any leasehold interest in any of its properties;
- 8.1.12 observe and perform all covenants, agreements and stipulations from time to time affecting its interest in any of its properties or contained in any lease, agreement for lease or tenancy agreement under which any part of such properties may be held;
- 8.1.13 notify the Trustee immediately on it becoming aware of any creditor executing diligence against the Chargor or any distress or execution is levied or enforced against the Chargor or any third party debt order or freezing order is made and served on the Chargor;
- 8.1.14 notify the Trustee immediately if any steps (including, without limitation, the making of any application or the giving of any notice) are taken by any person (including, without limitation, the Chargor) in relation to the administration, receivership, winding-up or dissolution of the Chargor;
- 8.1.15 not to allow any person other than itself to be registered under the Land Registration Act 1925 or the Land Registration Act 2002 (as appropriate) as proprietor of any of its properties (or any part thereof) or create or permit to arise any overriding interest (as specified in Section 70(1) of the Land Registration Act 1925) or (as specified in Schedule 1 or Schedule 3 to the Land Registration Act 2002) (as appropriate) affecting any such property; and
- 8.1.16 not do or cause or permit to be done anything which may in any way depreciate, jeopardise or otherwise prejudice the value or marketability of any of its Assets.

9 SECURITY PROTECTIONS

- 9.1 If a Chargor fails to keep any of the Assets in good and substantial repair and in good working order and condition or does not take out and maintain such insurances as set out above or prove to the Trustee that the premiums and other moneys have been paid then the Trustee may (as it thinks fit) repair and keep in repair the Assets or any of them (and for that purpose it or any of its agents may enter upon the properties of the Chargors during normal working hours) or take out or renew any such insurance in any sum and on terms as the Trustee may think fit.
- 9.2 Subject to any contrary terms of any insurance policy, the Trustee will be entitled to be paid the proceeds of any policy of insurance of each Chargor (other than in respect of employers' or public liability) and each Chargor will promptly irrevocably instruct any insurer of a policy to pay the proceeds of it to the Trustee and undertakes to the Trustee to repeat that instruction if the Trustee requires.
- 9.3 Subject to any contrary terms of any insurance policy, all moneys received on any insurance policy of a Chargor (unless paid to the Trustee in terms of clause 9.2 or paid or to be paid to a third party beneficiary) will, as the Trustee requires, be applied either in making good the loss or

damage in respect of which the money is received or in or towards discharge of the Secured Liabilities.

- 9.4 Following the occurrence of any default (however described) which is continuing under any of the documents governing the Secured Liabilities, each Chargor will permit any authorised representative of the Trustee during normal working hours to enter upon any part of the properties of the Chargors and of any other property where any Chargor may be carrying out any contract or other works and to inspect any Chargor's books of account and other books and documents and those of its subsidiaries.
- 9.5 No statutory or other power of granting or agreeing to grant or of accepting or agreeing to accept surrenders of leases or tenancies of the whole or any part of the properties charged under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture will be capable of being exercised by any Chargor without the previous written consent of the Trustee.
- 9.6 No Chargor shall be entitled to part with possession (otherwise than on the determination of any lease, tenancy or licence) of any properties hereby charged, or to share the occupation thereof with any other person or persons, or to surrender or purport to surrender or permit to be forfeited the lease of any leasehold property hereby charged without the prior written consent of the Trustee.
- 9.7 The obligations of the Chargors under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture will not be affected by any act, omission, circumstance, matter or thing which but for this provision might operate to release or otherwise exonerate it from any of its obligations hereunder in whole or in part, including (without limitation):
 - 9.7.1 any variation, extension, discharge, compromise, dealing with, exchange or renewal of any right or remedy which the Trustee may have now or in the future from or against any Chargor or any other person in respect of the Secured Liabilities;
 - 9.7.2 any act or omission by the Trustee or any other person in taking up, perfecting or enforcing any security or guarantee from or against a Chargor or any other person or the invalidity or unenforceability of any such security or guarantee;
 - 9.7.3 any amendment, variation, restatement or supplement of or to, or novation, transfer or termination (in whole or in part) of, any document relating to the Secured Liabilities or any exercise by the Trustee (in its absolute discretion) of its rights to refuse, grant, continue, vary, review, determine or increase any credit or facilities to a Chargor;
 - 9.7.4 any grant of time, indulgence, waiver or concession to a Chargor or any other person;
 - 9.7.5 any arrangement or compromise entered into between the Trustee and any Chargor or any other person;
 - 9.7.6 the administration, insolvency, bankruptcy, liquidation, winding-up, dissolution, incapacity, limitation, disability, discharge by operation of law or any change in the constitution, name and style of, any Chargor or any other person;
 - 9.7.7 the invalidity, illegality, unenforceability, irregularity or frustration of the Secured Liabilities or any of the obligations of a Chargor; or

9.7.8 any postponement, discharge, reduction, non-provability or other similar circumstance affecting any obligation of any other person resulting from any insolvency, liquidation or dissolution proceedings or from any law, regulation or order.

10 ENFORCEMENT

- The security constituted by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture shall become enforceable and the Trustee may exercise all the powers conferred on mortgagees by the Law of Property Act 1925 (as varied or extended by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture), all the powers conferred on the holder of a qualifying floating charge (as defined in the Insolvency Act 1986) by the Insolvency Act 1986 and all or any of the rights and powers conferred by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture without further notice to any Chargor upon and at any time after the occurrence of any of the following events:
 - 10.1.1 if the Company fails to pay all or any of the Secured Liabilities when due;
 - 10.1.2 any step is taken (including, without limitation, the making of an application or the giving of any notice) by the Company or by any other person to appoint an administrator in respect of the Company;
 - 10.1.3 any step is taken (including, without limitation, the making of an application or the giving of any notice) by the Company or any other person to wind up or dissolve the Company or to appoint a liquidator, trustee, receiver, administrative receiver or similar officer to the Company or any part of its undertaking or assets, provided that this shall not apply to any winding up petition which is frivolous or vexatious and is discharged, stayed or dismissed within 14 days of commencement or, if earlier, the date on which it is advertised;
 - 10.1.4 the making of a request by the Company for the appointment of a Receiver or administrator or other enforcement of the security constituted by this Debenture; or
 - 10.1.5 the occurrence of an Event of Default.
- 10.2 Section 103 of the Law of Property Act 1925 will not apply to this Composite Guarantee and Debenture but the statutory power of sale will as between the Trustee and a purchaser from the Trustee arise on and be exercisable at any time after the execution of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture provided that the Trustee will not exercise the power of sale until payment of all or any part of the Secured Liabilities has been demanded or a Receiver has been appointed but this proviso will not affect a purchaser or put him upon inquiry whether such demand or appointment has been validly made.
- 10.3 The statutory powers of sale, leasing and accepting surrenders exercisable by the Trustee under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture are extended so as to authorise the Trustee whether in its own name or in that of a Chargor to grant a lease or leases of the whole or any part or parts of the freehold and leasehold property of any Chargor with whatever rights relating to other parts of it and containing whatever covenants on the part of a Chargor and generally on such terms and conditions (including the payment of money to a lessee or tenant on a surrender) and whether or not at a premium as the Trustee thinks fit.
- 10.4 Section 93 of the Law of Property Act 1925 (consolidation of mortgages) will not apply to this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.

11 APPOINTMENT OF RECEIVER OR ADMINISTRATOR

- 11.1 At any time after the security constituted by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture has become enforceable the Trustee shall be and is entitled by instrument in writing to appoint any one or more persons as:
 - 11.1.1 a Receiver of all or any of the Assets; and/or
 - 11.1.2 an administrator of any Chargor,

in each case in accordance with and to the extent permitted by applicable laws.

- 11.2 Where more than one Receiver or administrator is appointed they will have power to act separately (unless the appointment of the Trustee specifies to the contrary).
- Any appointment over part only of the Assets charged under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture will not preclude the Trustee from making any subsequent appointment of a Receiver over any part of the Assets over which an appointment has not previously been made by it or an administrator.
- 11.4 The Trustee may from time to time determine the remuneration of the Receiver and may (subject to Section 45 of the Insolvency Act 1986) remove the Receiver from all or any part of the Assets of which he is the Receiver and at any time after any Receiver has vacated office or ceased to act, appoint a further Receiver over all or any part of those Assets.
- 11.5 The Receiver and administrator will be the agent of each Chargor (which will be solely liable for his acts, defaults and remuneration) and will have and be entitled to exercise in relation to any Chargor all the powers set out in Schedule 1 to the Insolvency Act 1986 and all the powers conferred from time to time on Receivers by statute and in particular by way of addition to but without prejudice to those powers (and those of the Trustee) the Receiver and administrator will have power:
 - 11.5.1 to sell, let or lease or concur in selling, letting or leasing and to vary the terms or determine, surrender or accept surrenders of leases or tenancies of or grant options and licences over all or any part of the Assets and so that any such sale may be made for cash payable by instalments or for shares or securities of another company and the Receiver may promote or concur in promoting a company to purchase the Assets to be sold;
 - 11.5.2 to sever any fixtures (including trade and tenant's fixtures) from the property of which they form part;
 - 11.5.3 to exercise all powers, rights and/or obligations under any contract or agreement forming part of the Assets, including, without limitation, all voting and other rights attaching to stocks, shares and other securities owned by any Chargor;
 - 11.5.4 to make and effect all repairs and improvements:
 - 11.5.5 to redeem any prior encumbrance and to settle and pass the accounts of the encumbrancer and any accounts so settled and passed will (subject to any manifest error) be conclusive and binding on each Chargor and the moneys so paid will be deemed to be an expense properly incurred by the Receiver or administrator;

- 11.5.6 to promote the formation of a subsidiary or subsidiaries of a Chargor, including, without limitation, any such company formed for the purpose of purchasing, leasing, licensing or otherwise acquiring interests in all or any of the assets of any Chargor;
- 11.5.7 to make any arrangement or compromise which the Trustee or the Receiver or the administrator may think fit;
- 11.5.8 to make and effect all repairs, renewals, improvements, and insurances;
- 11.5.9 to appoint managers officers and agents for any of the purposes referred to in this clause 11 at such salaries as the Receiver or administrator may determine; and/or
- 11.5.10 to do all other acts and things as may be considered by the Receiver or administrator to be incidental or conducive to the above or otherwise incidental or conducive to the preservation, improvement or realisation of the Assets.
- 11.6 No purchaser or other person dealing with the Trustee, any Receiver or administrator or any agent or delegate thereof shall be obliged or concerned to enquire whether the right of the Trustee or any Receiver or administrator to exercise any of the powers conferred by or referred to in this Composite Guarantee and Debenture has arisen or become exercisable, whether any of the Secured Liabilities remain outstanding or be concerned with notice to the contrary or whether an event has occurred to authorise the Trustee or any Receiver or administrator to act or as to the propriety or validity of the exercise or purported exercise of any such power.

12 **POWER OF ATTORNEY**

12.1 Each Chargor irrevocably and by way of security appoints the Trustee (whether or not a Receiver or administrator has been appointed) and also (as a separate appointment) any Receiver or administrator severally as the attorney and attorneys of each Chargor, for each Chargor and in its name and on its behalf to execute and deliver and otherwise perfect any deed, assurance, agreement, instrument or act which may be required of a Chargor under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture or may be required or deemed proper in the exercise of any rights or powers conferred on the Trustee or any Receiver or administrator hereunder or otherwise for any of the purposes of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.

13 APPLICATION OF SECURITY PROCEEDS

- Any moneys received under the powers conferred by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture will, subject to the payment or repayment of any prior claims, be paid or applied in the following order of priority:
 - 13.1.1 in or towards satisfaction of all costs, charges and expenses incurred, and payments made, by the Trustee and/or the Receiver or administrator including the remuneration of the Receiver or administrator;
 - 13.1.2 in or towards satisfaction of the Secured Liabilities; and
 - 13.1.3 as to the surplus (if any) to the Chargors or other person(s) entitled to it,

provided that the Receiver or administrator may retain any moneys in his hands for so long as he thinks fit, and the Trustee may, without prejudice to any other rights the Trustee may have at any time and from time to time, place and keep for such time as the Trustee may think prudent any moneys received, recovered or realised under or by virtue of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture in a suspense account to the credit either of a Chargor or of the Trustee as the Trustee thinks fit without any intermediate obligation on the part of the Trustee to apply such moneys or any part of such moneys in or towards the discharge of the Secured Liabilities.

- 13.2 Subject to clause 13.1, any moneys received or realised by the Trustee from a Chargor or a Receiver under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture or any administrator may be applied by the Trustee to any item of account or liability or transaction in such order or manner as the Trustee may determine.
- All sums due and payable by any Chargor under this Guarantee shall be made in full without set-off or counter-claim and free and clear of and without deduction for or on account of any future or present taxes unless a Chargor is required by any law to make any deduction or withholding from any sum payable by a Chargor to the Trustee or the Secured Parties hereunder and provided always that each Chargor must ensure the amount of any payment due under this Guarantee is increased to an amount which (after making any such deduction or withholding) leaves an amount equal to the payment which would have been due if no such deduction or withholding had been required.

14 COSTS AND EXPENSES

Each Chargor shall pay or reimburse to the Trustee on demand (on a full indemnity basis) all costs, charges and expenses (including legal fees) incurred or to be incurred by the Trustee in the creation, registration, perfection, enforcement, discharge and/or assignment of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture (including, without limitation, the costs of any proceedings in relation to this Composite Guarantee and Debenture or the Secured Liabilities), which costs, charges and expenses shall form part of the Secured Liabilities.

15 SET-OFF

15.1 Each Chargor agrees that the Trustee may set off monies owing by the Trustee or any Secured Party to the Chargor against any monies owing to it under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.

16 **DEFAULT INTEREST**

- Any amount which is not paid under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture when due shall bear interest (both before and after judgment and payable on demand) from the due date until the date on which such amount is unconditionally and irrevocably paid and discharged in full on a daily basis at the rate that is two per cent above the highest interest rate payable in respect of the Secured Liabilities from time to time.
- Default interest will accrue from day to day on a year of 365 days and will be compounded at such intervals as the Trustee considers are appropriate.

17 DEFERRAL OF GUARANTOR'S RIGHTS

- 17.1 Until the Release Date and unless the Trustee otherwise directs, no Chargor shall exercise any rights which it may have by reason of performance by it of its obligations under or by reason of any amount being payable, or liability arising, under this Guarantee:
 - 17.1.1 to be indemnified by the Parent, another Chargor or any other Group Company;

- 17.1.2 to claim any contribution from any other guarantor of the Parent's obligations to the Trustee:
- 17.1.3 to take the benefit (in whole or in part and whether by way of subrogation or otherwise) of any rights of the Trustee in respect of the Parent or of any other guarantee or Security taken by the Trustee;
- 17.1.4 to bring legal or other proceedings for an order requiring the Parent to make any payment, or perform any obligation, in respect of which the Chargor has given a guarantee, undertaking or indemnity under clause 2.2;
- 17.1.5 to exercise any right of set-off against the Parent, another Chargor or any other Group Company; and/or
- 17.1.6 to claim or prove as a creditor of the Parent, another Chargor or any other Group Company t in competition with the Trustee.
- 17.2 If any Chargor receives any benefit, payment or distribution in relation to the rights referred to in clause 17.1 or any Security as a result of any breach of clause 17.3, it shall:
 - 17.2.1 hold that benefit, payment, distribution or Security to the extent necessary to enable all the Secured Liabilities to be repaid in full on trust for the Trustee; and
 - 17.2.2 promptly pay or transfer the same to the Trustee or as the Trustee may direct for application in or towards discharge of the Secured Liabilities.
- 17.3 Until the Release Date and unless the Trustee otherwise directs, no Chargor shall have or take from any other Chargor or any other surety for any of the Secured Liabilities any Security in respect of any Chargor's liability under this Composite Debenture and Guarantee or in respect of any other obligation or liability which any Chargor has, or may in future have, to any other Chargor.
- 17.4 This Composite Guarantee and Debenture is in addition to and is not in any way prejudiced by any other guarantee or Security now or subsequently held by the Trustee.

18 INVESTIGATIONS

18.1 If any event of default (howsoever described) in any agreement between the Trustee and any Chargor occurs then (while it is continuing unwaived or unremedied) the Trustee shall be entitled to initiate an investigation of, and/or instruct any report (accounting, legal valuation or other) on, the business and affairs of the Chargor and/or any other Group Company which the Trustee considers necessary to ascertain the financial position of the Chargor, all reasonable fees and expenses incurred by the Trustee in so doing being payable by the Chargor.

19 NOTICES

- 19.1 Any communication to be made under or in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture shall be made in writing and, unless otherwise stated, may be made by fax or letter.
- 19.2 The address of the Trustee for any communication or document under or in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture is its registered office at the time such communication or document is made or delivered. The fax number of the Trustee for any communication or

document to be made or delivered under or in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture is the fax number most recently provided to the Parent by the Trustee. The address of each Chargor for any communication or document under or in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture is its registered office at the time such communication or document is made or delivered. The fax number of each Chargor for any communication or document to be made or delivered under or in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture is the fax number most recently provided to the Trustee by the Parent.

- 19.3 Any communication made or document made or delivered by one person to another under or in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture will only be effective:
 - 19.3.1 if by way of fax, when received in legible form; or
 - 19.3.2 if by way of letter, when it has been delivered to the relevant address or (if later) three Business Days after being deposited in the post (postage prepaid) in an envelope addressed to it at that address.

20 MISCELLANEOUS

- If at any time any provision of this Composite Guarantee and Debenture is or becomes illegal, invalid or unenforceable in any respect under any law of any jurisdiction, neither the legality, validity or enforceability of the remaining provisions nor the legality, validity or enforceability of such provision under the law of any other jurisdiction will be in any way affected or impaired.
- 20.2 No failure or delay by the Trustee in exercising any right or remedy under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture shall operate as a waiver, and no single or partial exercise shall prevent further exercise, of any right or remedy.
- The Trustee will be entitled to disclose to any Secured Party or to its advisors or to any regulatory authority confidential information concerning this Composite Guarantee and Debenture or any arrangement made in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture, provided that before any such disclosure the Trustee shall make those persons aware of its obligations of confidentiality under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.
- 20.4 A certificate by any duly authorised officer of the Trustee as to the amount of the Secured Liabilities or any part of them shall, in the absence of manifest error, be conclusive and binding on the Chargors.

21 RELEASE

If the Trustee is satisfied that the Secured Liabilities have been unconditionally and irrevocably repaid or discharged in full, the Trustee will at the request and cost of the Parent take whatever action is required in order to release the Assets from the security constituted by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture and/ or reassign the Assets to the Chargor.

22 LIABILITY JOINT AND SEVERAL

Each Chargor shall be jointly and severally liable for the other's obligations and liabilities arising under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.

22.2 The Trustee may take action against, or release or compromise the liability of, one or more Chargors, or grant time or other indulgence, without affecting the liability of the remaining persons liable under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture.

23 TRUSTEE PROVISIONS

- 23.1 The Trustee shall hold the security constituted by this Composite Guarantee and Debenture and the benefit of all related rights on trust for the Secured Parties in accordance with their respective rights under the Senior Finance Documents and the security trust provisions set out in the Security Trust Deed.
- The Trustee shall, as against any Chargor, be entitled to enforce, in its capacity as Trustee, any consent, undertaking or request given by a Chargor to, or for the benefit of, the Secured Parties under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture, and no Chargor shall be concerned as to the arrangements between the Trustee and the Secured Parties in relation to it.

24 **COUNTERPARTS**

This Composite Guarantee and Debenture may be executed in any number of counterparts, all of which, taken together, shall constitute one and the same instrument and any party may enter into this Composite Guarantee and Debenture by executing a counterpart.

25 GOVERNING LAW & JURISDICTION

- 25.1 This Composite Guarantee and Debenture and any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with it or its subject matter or formation (including non-contractual disputes or claims) will be governed by and construed according to English law.
- Each party irrevocably agrees that the courts of England and Wales shall have exclusive jurisdiction over any dispute or claim arising out of or in connection with this Composite Guarantee and Debenture, its subject matter or formation (including non-contractual disputes or claims).

IN WITNESS whereof this Composite Guarantee and Debenture has been executed by the Chargors as a deed the day and year first written above.

SCHEDULE 1 CHARGORS

| Name | Jurisdiction of registration (if any) | Registered number (if any) | Registered office |
|----------------------------|---------------------------------------|----------------------------------|--|
| Pretty Green Limited | England & Wales | 05914755 | Central Point, 1 st Floor, 25-31 London Street, Reading, RG1 4PS |
| Pretty Green Group Limited | England & Wales | 10781450 | Central Point, 1 st Floor, 25-31 London Street, Reading, RG1 4PS |

SCHEDULE 2

PART 1 - PROPERTIES

| REGISTERED PROPRIETOR | COUNTY AND DISTRICT (OR LONDON BOROUGH) | TITLE NO.(S) (IF REGISTERED LAND) | ADDRESS OR DESCRIPTION |
|--------------------------------------|---|--------------------------------------|---|
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Birmingham | | Unit 36, Resorts World, Birmingham B40 1PU |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Birmingham | | Unit L7, Bullring Link, Birmingham |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Brighton | | Ground Floor, 15-16 Dukes Lane, Brighton |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Cardiff | | Unit 22-24 Royal Arcade, Cardiff |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Leeds | YY6026 | 9 King Edward Street, Victoria Quarter, Leeds |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Merseyside: Liverpool | MS618367 | 17/18 Manesty's Laпе, Liverpool One |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | London | | Basement, Ground floor and First Floor, 57 Carnaby Street, London W1 |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | London | | 1 and 2A Tileyard Studios, Tileyard Road, London N7 |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Manchester: Greater Manchester | MAN191066 | Unit GB The Manchester Club, 81 King Street, Manchester M2 4ST |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Newcastle | | 124 Grainger Street and 20 Central Arcade, Newcastle Upon Tyne |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Nottingham | | Ground Floor and Basement 5 Victoria Street, Nottingham NG1 2EW |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Wokingham | BK466813 | Units 11 and 12 Suttons Business Park, Reading, Berkshire |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Reading | | West Wing, First Floor, Central Point, 25-31 London Street, Reading RG1 4PS |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Reading | | Unit 4, Preston Road, Reading RG2 0BE |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | Sheffield | SYK623030 | 18 High Street, Meadowhall Centre, Sheffield. |
| Pretty Green Limited (CRN: 05914755) | London- Stratford | | SU1085 Westfield Stratford |

PART 2 - INTELLECTUAL PROPERTY RIGHTS

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|--|------------|-----------------|
| Argentina | Pretty Green Limited | 27.03.2009 | 2904028 | 18 | Leather and imitation leather and goods made of these materials | Registered | 09.02.2020 |
| | Pretty Green Limited | 27.03.2009 | 2904029 | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | Registered | 09.02.2020 |
| | Pretty Green Limited | 27.03.2009 | 2904030 | 35 | Advertising, business management and administration | Registered | 09.02.2020 |
| | Pretty Green Limited | 27.03.2009 | 2904031 | 38 | Telecommunications | Registered | 09.02.2020 |
| Brazil | Pretty Green Limited | 02.08.2011 | 831085592 | 18 | Leather and imitation leather; Animal skins; Suitcases and travel bags; handbags; Backpacks; Bags; Umbrellas, umbrellas and walking-sticks; Whips, harness and saddlery; Pet clothing. | Registered | 04.11.2024 |
| | Pretty Green Limited | 02.08.2011 | 831085576 | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | Registered | 04.11.2024 |
| | Pretty Green Limited | 02.08.2011 | 831085568 | 35 | Advertising; business management; business Administration; Office functions; Organization, operation and supervision of loyalty and incentive programs; Advertising services provided through the internet; Production of radio and television advertisements; accounting; auctions; Organization of trade fairs for commercial or acvertising purposes; Opinion polls; Data processing [compilation in database]; Provision of business information; Retail services, retail services provided online, related to the sale of clothing and accessories, footwear, headgear, perfumery, toiletries and | Registered | 04.11.2024 |

22

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|--|------------|-----------------|
| | | | | | cosmetics, leather, luggage and handbags, jewelry, watches and glasses. | | |
| | Pretty Green Limited | 02.08.2011 | 831085584 | 38 | Telecommunications services; conversation room services through the internet; portal services [providing access to a website]; e-mail services [e-mail]; supply of user access to the internet; radio and television broadcast. | Registered | 04.11.2024 |
| Canada | Pretty Green Limited | 28.03.2014 | 1670223 | N/A | Clothing, namely: shirts, t-shirts, sweaters, jumpers, cardigans, coats, parkas, trousers, shorts, jackets, suits, waistcoat, anoraks; knitwear, namely: knit tops and knit bottoms; waterproof clothing, namely: raincoats and waterproof trousers; underwear; socks; gloves; scarves; pocket squares; jeans; vests; belts; neck ties; swimsuits, swimwear; sweat shirts, sweat pants, jerseys; pajamas, dressing gowns; sportswear; footwear, namely: casual footwear, sports footwear, boots; caps, hats. | Registered | 08.03.2032 |
| | | | | | Clothing, namely: shirts, t-shirts, sweaters, jumpers, cardigans, coats, parkas, trousers, shorts, jackets, suits, waistcoat, anoraks; knitwear, namely: knit tops; socks; scarves; pocket squares; jeans; vests; neck ties; sweat shirts, jerseys; sportswear; footwear, namely: casual footwear, sports footwear, boots; hats. | | |
| | | | | | Jewellery; cufflinks; key rings. | | |
| | | | | | Smart phone cases; tablet cases. | | |
| | | | | | Bar soaps; body soaps; deodorant soaps; perfume; essential oils for personal use; cosmetics; personal deodorants; hair accessories; hair cream, hair gel, hair mousse, hair pomade; skin lotions. | | |

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|---|------------|-----------------|
| | | | | | Computer bags; cosmetic bags; golf bags; travel bags; handbags; messenger bags; sports bags. | *** | |
| | | | | | Eyewear, namely: eyeglasses, sunglasses. | | |
| | | | | | Stationery, namely: notebooks. | | |
| | | | | | Watches. | | |
| | | | | | Arranging and conducting inventive reward programs to promote the sale of clothing, footwear, headwear, leather goods and accessories; retail services, namely: retail store services online retail store services and mail order catalog services of clothing and accessories, footwear, headwear, perfumery, toiletries and cosmetics, leatherwear, luggage and bags, jewellery, watches and eyewear; providing an internet website portal featuring links to clothing-related merchandise for retail purposes. | | |
| | | | | | Arranging and conducting inventive reward programs to promote the sale of clothing, footwear, headwear, leather goods and accessories; retail services, namely: retail store services online retail store services and mail order catalog services of clothing and accessories, footwear, headwear, leatherwear, jewellery; providing an internet website portal featuring links to clothing-related merchandise for retail purposes. | | |
| Chile | Pretty Green Limited | 29.04.2009 | 862487 | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | Registered | 18.06.202 |
| | Pretty Green Limited | 29.04.2009 | 862488 | 35 | Advertising, business management and administration | Registered | 18.06.2020 |

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|--|---|------------|-----------------|
| European Union | Pretty Green Limited | 19.03.2009 | 8165466 | 18 | Leather and imitations of leather; animal skins, hides; trunks and travelling bags; handbags, rucksacks, purses; umbrellas, parasols and walking sticks; whips, harness and saddlery; clothing for animals. | Registered | 19.03.2019 |
| | | | | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | | |
| | | | | 35 | Advertising; business management; business administration; office functions; electronic data storage; organisation, operation and supervision of loyalty and incentive schemes; advertising services provided via the Internet; production of television and radio advertisements; accountancy; auctioneering; trade fairs; opinion polling; data processing; provision of business information; retail services, including retail services provided online, connected with the sale of clothing and accessories, footwear, headwear, perfumery, toiletries and cosmetics, leatherwear, luggage and bags, jewellery, watches and eyewear. | | |
| | | | 38 | Telecommunications services; chat room services; portal services; e-mail services; providing user access to the Internet; radio and television broadcasting. | | | |
| Hong Kong | Pretty Green Limited | 18.07.2011 | 301977977 | 18 | Leather and imitation leather and goods made of these materials | Registered | 17.07.2021 |
| | | | | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | | |
| | | | | 35 | Advertising, business management and | and | |

25

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|-------------------------------|-----------------------|---------------|-----------------------------------|--|---|------------|-----------------|
| | | | | The state of the s | administration | | |
| | | | | 38 | Telecommunications | | |
| Indonesia NB: These are | Pretty Gre Limited | en 09.10.2009 | D00 2009 016280 | 25 | Clothes, footwear, hats, headbands. | Registered | 09.10.2019 |
| registrations for the logo | Pretty Gre | en 09.10.2009 | D00 2009 016281 | 35 | Advertising services; Commercial management; Commercial administration; office functions; Electronic data storage; Organizing services, operating and monitoring loyalty and incentive schemes; Services provided by the Internet; Production services for television and rad o advertisements; Accounting services; Auct on services; Trade fairs; Opinion polling; data processing; Provision of commercial information; Retail sales services, including on-line retail sales services, which are linked to the sale of clothing and equipment, footwear, hats, perfumes, beauty and cosmetics supplies, Leather goods, suitcases and bags, jewelry, watches and sunglasses. | Registered | 09.10.2019 |
| Israel | Pretty Gre Limited | en 23.03.2009 | 219990 | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | Registered | 23.03.2019 |
| | Pretty Gre Limited | en 23.03.2009 | 219987 | 35 | Advertising, business management and administration | Registered | 23.03.2019 |
| New Zealand | Pretty Gre | en 20.03.2009 | 803952 | 25 | Clothing, footwear, headgear | Registered | 12.01.2019 |
| | Limited | | | 35 | Advertising; business maragement; business administration; office functions; electronic data storage; organisation, operation and supervision of loyalty and incentive schemes; advertising services provided via the Internet; | | |

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|------------------------|--------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|--|------------|-----------------|
| | | | | | production of television and radio advertisements; accountancy; auctioneering; trade fairs; opinion polling; data processing; provision of business information; retail services, including retail services provided online, connected with the sale of clothing and accessories, footwear, headwear, perfumery, toiletries and cosmetics, leatherwear, luggage and bags, jewellery, watches and eyewear | | |
| South Africa | Pretty Gree Limited | n 20.03.2009 | 2009/05168 | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | Registered | 20.03.2019 |
| | Pretty Gree Limited | n 20.03.2009 | 2009/05169 | 35 | Advertising, business management and administration | Registered | 20.03.2019 |
| Thailand | Pretty Gree Limited | n 19.05.2009 | 729765 | 35 | Advertising, business management and administration | Registered | 18.03.2019 |
| UAE | Pretty Gree Limited | n 30.03.2009 | | 25 | Clothing, footwear and headgear | Registered | 30.03.2019 |
| | Pretty Gree Limited | n 30.03.2009 | 127674 | 35 | Advertising, business management and administration | Registered | 30.03.2019 |
| uk | Pretty Gree Limited | n 12.01.2009 | 2505979 | 3 | Bleaching preparations and other substances for laundry use; cleaning, polishing, scouring and abrasive preparations; soaps; perfumery, essential oils, cosmetics, hair lotions; dentifrices; deodorants for personal use; air perfuming preparations. | Registered | 12.01.2019 |
| | | | | 9 | Scientific, nautical, surveying, photographic, cinematographic, optical, weighing, measuring, signalling, supervision, life-saving and teaching apparatus and instruments; apparatus and instruments for conducting, switching, | | |

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|--|--------|-----------------|
| | | | | | transforming, accumulating, regulating or controlling electricity; apparatus for recording, transmission or reproduction of sound or images; magnetic data carriers, recording discs; automatic vending machines and mechanisms for coin operated apparatus; cash registers; calculating machines, data processing equipment and computers; fire-extinguishing apparatus; recorded media, computer hardware and firmware; computer software; software downloadable from the Internet; downloadable elextronic publications; compact discs; digital music; telecommunications apparatus; computer games equipment adapted for use with an external display screen or monitor; mouse mats; mobile phone accessories; contact lenses, spectacles and sunglasses; clothing for protection against injury, accident, irradiation or fire; furniture adapted for laboratory use. | | |
| | | | | 14 | Precious metals and their alloys; jewellery, costume jewellery, precious stones; horological and chronometric instruments, clocks and watches. | | |
| | | | | 18 | Leather and imitations of leather; animal skins, hides; trunks and travelling bags; handbags, rucksacks, purses; umbrellas, parasols and walking sticks; whips, harness and saddlery; clothing for animals. | | |
| | | | | 20 | Furniture, mirrors, picture frames; articles made of wood, cork, reed, cane, wicker, horn, hone, ivory, whalebone, shell, amber, mother-of-pearl, meerschaum or plastic which are not included in other classes; garden furniture; pillows and cushlons. | | |

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|-------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|---|------------|-----------------|
| | | | | 24 | Textiles and textile goods; bed and table covers; travellers' rugs, textiles for making articles of clothing; duvets; covers for pillows, cushions or duvets; tea cosies. | | |
| | | | | 25 | Clothing, footwear, headgear | | |
| | | | | 35 | Advertising; business management; business administration; office functions; electronic data storage; organisation, operation and supervision of loyalty and incentive schemes; advertising services provided via the Internet; production of television and radio advertisements; accountancy; auctioneering; trade fairs; opinion polling; data processing; provision of business information; retail services connected with the sale of clothing and accessories, footwear, headwear, perfumery, toiletries and cosmetics, leatherwear, luggage and bags, jewellery, watches and eyewear. | | |
| | | | | 38 | Telecommunications services; chat room services; portal services; e-mail services; providing user access to the Internet; radio and television broadcasting. | | |
| | | | | 41 | Education; providing of training; entertainment; on-line entertainment; sporting and cultural activities; lottery services; electronic games services provided by means of the Internet; the provision of on-line electronic publications. | | |
| USA | Pretty Green Limited | 19.03.2009 | 4103448 | 9 | Motorcycle helmets; protective helmets for sports | Registered | 28.02.202 |

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|---|--------|-----------------|
| | | | | 25 | Clothing, namely, shirts, t-shirts, blouses, jumpers, cardigans, coals, trousers, skirts, shorts, leggings, jackets, suits, waistcoat, anoraks; knitwear, namely, knit tops and knit bottoms; waterproof clothing, namely, raincoats and waterproof trousers; underwear, socks, gloves, scarves, jeans, dresses, vests, belts, swimsuits, swimwear, sweat shirts, sweat pants, jerseys, pajamas, parkas, dressing gowns; sports wear, namely, shorts; stockings, tights; footwear; caps, hats, head scarves, hoods, bandanas, head bands | | |
| | | | | 35 | Advertising services; business management; business administration services; providing office functions; arranging and conducting incentive reward programs to promote the sale of clothing, footwear, headwear, leather goods and accessories, promoting the goods and services of others by means of the issuance of loyalty rewards cards; accountancy services; auctioneering; public opinion polling; data processing services; provision of business information; retail services, namely, retail store services and mail order catalog services of clothing and accessories, footwear, headwear, perfumery, toiletries and cosmetics, leatherwear, luggage and bags, jewelry, watches and eyewear; providing an internet website portal featuring links to clothing-related merchandise for retail purposes; advertising services provided via the internet; production of television and radio advertisements | | |
| | | | | 38 | Telecommunications services, namely, chat | | |

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|--|-------------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|--|------------|-----------------|
| | | | | | room services for social networking and electronic bulletin board services; computer services, namely, providing on-line the transmission of messages concerning topics of general interest and blogs; electronic delivery of images and photographs via a global computer network; e-mail services; providing user access to the internet; radio and television broadcasting | | |
| | | | | 39 | Electronic data storage. | | |
| WIPO, designating Australia, China, Japan, | Pretty Green Limited | 19.03.2009 | 1012318 | 18 | Leather and imitations of leather; animal skins, hides; trunks and traveling bags; handbags, rucksacks, purses; umbrellas, parasols and walking sticks; whips, harness and saddlery; clothing for animals. | Registered | 19.03.2019 |
| Norway, Republic of | | | | 25 | Clothing, footwear, headgear | | |
| Korea, Russian Federation, Singapore, Switzerland and Vietnam | | | | 35 | Advertising; business management; business administration; office functions; organisation, operation and supervision of loyalty and incentive schemes; advertising services provided via the Internet; production of television and radio advertisements; accountancy; auctioneering; trade fairs; opinion polling; data processing; provision of business information; retail services, including retail services provided online, connected with the sale of clothing and accessories, footwear, headwear, perfumery, toiletries and cosmetics, leatherwear, luggage and bags, jewellery, watches and eyewear. | | |
| | | | | 38 | Telecommunications services; chat room services; portal services; e-mail services; | | |

31

| Territory / Designation | Registered owner | Filing date | Application / registration number | Class(es) | Specification | Status | Renewal date |
|----------------------------|------------------|-------------|-----------------------------------|-----------|---|--------|-----------------|
| | | | | | providing user access to the Internet; radio and television broadcasting. | | |
| | | | | 42 | Electronic storage of data | | |

PART 3 - SHARES

| ENTITY IN WHICH SHARES ARE HELD | DESCRIPTION | NAME OF CHARGOR WHICH HOLDS SHARES |
|---------------------------------|--|---------------------------------------|
| Pretty Green Japan K.K. | The entire issued share capital of Pretty Green Japan K.K. from time to time | Pretty Green Limited |

SCHEDULE 3 GUARANTEE PROVISIONS

- The Guarantee is a continuing security and shall remain in full force and effect until the Secured Liabilities have been paid, discharged or satisfied in full notwithstanding the liquidation or other incapacity or any change in the constitution of any Group Company or in the name and style of either of them or any settlement of account or other matter whatsoever.
- The Guarantee is in addition to and shall not merge with or otherwise prejudice or affect or be prejudiced by any other right, remedy, guarantee, indemnity or security and may be enforced without first having recourse to the same or any other bill, note, mortgage, charge, pledge or lien now or hereafter held by or available to the Trustee or the Secured Parties.
- If any of the Secured Liabilities which if valid would have been the subject of the Guarantee are not or cease to be valid or enforceable on any ground whatsoever whether or not known to the Secured Parties or the Trustee (including but not limited to any defect in or want of powers of any Group Company or irregular exercise thereof or lack of authority by any person purporting to act on behalf of any Group Company or any legal or other limitation (whether under the Limitation Acts or otherwise), disability, incapacity or any change in the constitution of or any amalgamation, reconstruction or liquidation of any Group Company) each Chargor shall nevertheless be liable to the Secured Parties in respect of such Secured Liabilities as if the same were fully valid and enforceable and the Chargor was the principal debtor in respect thereof.
- The liability of each Chargor shall not be affected nor shall the Guarantee be discharged or diminished by reason of:
- 4.1 any present or future bill, note, guarantee, indemnity, mortgage, charge, pledge, lien or other security or right or remedy held by or available to the Secured Parties becoming wholly or in part void, voidable or unenforceable on any ground whatsoever or by the Secured Parties from time to time dealing with, exchanging, varying, realising, releasing or failing to perfect or enforce any of the same; or
- 4.2 the Secured Parties compounding with, discharging, releasing or varying the liability of or granting any time, indulgence or concession to the any Group Company or any other person or renewing determining, varying or increasing any bill, promissory note or other negotiable instrument (including the Finance Documents), facility or transaction in any manner whatsoever or concurring in, accepting or varying any compromise arrangement or settlement or omitting to claim or enforce payment from any Group Company or any other person; or
- 4.3 any act or omission which would not have discharged or affected the liability of the Chargor had it been principal debtor instead of guarantor or by anything done or omitted which, but for this provision, might operate to exonerate the Chargor.
- Each Chargor warrants to the Secured Parties and the Trustee that it has not taken or received and undertakes that it will not take or receive the benefit of any security from any Group Company in connection with this Guarantee. If any such security is taken each Chargor declares that such security and all moneys at any time received in respect thereof shall be held on trust for the Secured Parties and as security for the Secured Liabilities.

- Until the Secured Liabilities have been paid, discharged or satisfied in full, each Chargor waives all rights of subrogation and indemnity against all Group Companies and agrees not to share in any security held or moneys received by the Trustee or any other Secured Party on account of the Secured Liabilities or (unless so instructed by the Trustee) to claim or prove in competition with the Secured Parties in the liquidation of any Group Company in respect of any monies due or owing to any Chargor. If any Chargor receives any payment or other benefit or exercises any set-off or counterclaim or otherwise acts in breach of this clause anything so received and any benefit derived directly or indirectly by any Chargor therefrom shall be held in trust for the Secured Parties and as security for the Secured Liabilities.
- Neither the Trustee nor the Secured Parties shall be obliged before taking steps to enforce this Guarantee:
- 7.1 to take action or obtain judgment in any court against any Group Company or any other person; or
- 7.2 to make or file any claim in a liquidation of any Group Company or any other person; or
- 7.3 to make, enforce or seek to enforce any claim against any Group Company or any other person under any security or other document, agreement or arrangement.
- All sums due and payable by any Chargor under this Composite Guarantee and Debenture shall be made in full without set-off or counter-claim and free and clear of and without deduction for or on account of any future or present taxes unless the Chargor is required by any law to make any deduction or withholding from any sum payable by any Chargor to the Trustee or the Secured Parties hereunder.

EXECUTION PAGE

| EXECUTED as a DEED and DELIVERED by) | |
|--|--|
| PRETTY GREEN LIMITED acting by one) | |
| director in the presence of: | |
| | talagusti Balagusti |
| | DIRECTOR |
| ta ali ilay ilay titang ilay ilay ilay ilay bahari tahun a mataya mili ita mitati. Mili ilay ilay ilay ilay il Matay ali amang titang ilay ilay ilay ilay ilay ilay ilay ali ang ilay ang ilay ang ilay ilay ilay ilay ilay i | |
| Witness Signature: | |
| Witness Name: | |
| Witness Address: | |
| · | |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | |
| | |
| gagagite a consignitive tit et till gitte entit en avere et treve et teatre attende av till ag treva. Dag Typication og gjelde et trevit i de enemen i et allege att i ag attende att gjelde till getag git g | |
| | |
| EVECUTED as a DEED and DELIVERED by A | |
| EXECUTED as a DEED and DELIVERED by) | |
| PRETTY GREEN GROUP LIMITED acting by) | |
| one director in the presence of: | |
| | DIRECTOR |
| julies een julie tileen ja legate omatter tropp steetse octoeriselie. Teets teen omatte ja ja li | DIRECTOR CONTRACTOR CO |
| The state of the s | |
| Witness Signature | |
| Witness Name: | |
| And the second of the second | |
| Witness Address: | |
| | |
| Signed by ROCKPOOL (SECURITY) | |
| | |
| Signed by ROCKPOOL (SECURITY) | |
| Signed by ROCKPOOL (SECURITY) | |
| Signed by ROCKPOOL (SECURITY) | |
| Signed by ROCKPOOL (SECURITY) TRUSTEE) LIMITED acting by one director:) | |
| Signed by ROCKPOOL (SECURITY) TRUSTEE) LIMITED acting by one director:) | y Truske) |
| Signed by ROCKPOOL (SECURITY) | y Truske) y O'sullivan |

2017.